
TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD
SPECIAL MEETING ~ PUBLIC HEARING

MONDAY, MARCH 10TH, 2008


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened on Monday, March 10th, 2008 for a Special Meeting and a Public Hearing on a proposed zoning change.  Supervisor Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM.  He asked for a moment of silent reflection for our troops, and added that a fourth town resident was being shipped out to Iraq.

Roll Call:
Robert Cadwallader – present

Joyce Hadden – absent (but would arrive later)

Melissa Pastre - present



Virginia Stern - present




David Tetor – present


Also in attendance were Attorney for the Town William Bogle, Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Supt. Jim Myers.

Supervisor Tetor stated that the reason for this Special Meeting was to have a public hearing on a proposed guest cottage zoning amendment.  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to close the Special Meeting and enter into the scheduled Public Hearing.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – absent; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

(Mrs. Hadden arrived at 7:35 PM)

PUBLIC HEARING:

PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #2 OF 2008 – A LOCAL LAW AMENDING CHAPTER 164 OF THE CODE OF THE TOWN OF STANFORD ENTITLED “ZONING,” TO CHANGE THE MINIMUM LOT REQUIREMENTS FOR THE CONSTRUCTION OF A GUEST COTTAGE

Robert Butts, Cold Spring Road, Planning Board Chairman – read a letter, stating that this amendment was proposed on behalf of the Waterlands development, would have direct application the Waterlands, but would also be applicable to other future cluster subdivisions.  The Planning Board met on 3/5/08 to discuss this matter, and a number of questions were raised.  They felt that further study was needed and recommended that the Town Board take no action at this time, but refer the matter to the Codes Committee and the Town Planner.  In addition, SEQRA must be complied with, and a more detailed EAF should be prepared, especially within the context of the Waterlands subdivision.  Concerns also involved guest cottages being occupied full time, therefore an increase on the wastewater discharge and increased demand on groundwater, impacts on schools and roads, and could change the character of the subdivision.  In addition, the original lot count for this subdivision was based on a conventional layout, and did not provide additional acreage for guest cottages, or conform to setbacks.  A County Aquifer Recharge Rate and Sustainable Septic System Density report suggested larger lot sizes bases on soil types, and recommended further study regarding densities in cluster subdivisions.  In the case of lots served by individual septics, further study should be given to see if guest cottages on two acres would be sufficient.  In addition, regarding lots served by central sewers, questions could arise if the minimum acreage for guest cottages should be similarly reduced if not in a cluster.  The Planning Board felt that enough consideration has not been given to this proposal and how it could affect the future, and these questions could be better answered by a professional planner.  For these reasons, the Planning Board recommends that the Town Board not take action, but rather refer the matter to the Codes Committee and the Town planner.
Jan Weido, Church Lane - stated that in the current law, there is no way to enforce this issue.  Guest cottages are not to be rented, and some are already here, perhaps some all right, perhaps, some not correct.  This matter cannot be enforced.  It looks like ‘spot-zoning’; the whole town should be included.  Why did Waterlands not do this before?  It should have been done in the beginning.  Would like to see Waterlands succeed, but if you do for one, this sets a precedent.  Agrees with the Planning Board that it should be looked at further.

Kathy Zeyher, Shelley Hill Road, ZBA member – as a private citizen, has done research on this matter, and other towns have eliminated guest cottages due to enforcement issues.  They could be like accessory apartments, or accessory buildings occupied for domestic help; exchanged for services, therefore a rental, and not multi-family.  Agrees with the Planning Board on the ramifications – that the whole Town 
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should be addressed.  This matter was discussed when I served on the zoning codes committee. 

Supervisor Tetor – the Dutchess Co. Planning Department has deemed this a matter of local concern.  The Codes Committee will be meeting this Wednesday, and the Planner already has the information.
Councilwoman Stern – appreciated the comments that I’ve heard.  The Town has the Codes Committee looking at the major changes, density, a town center, etc.  While the Master Plan / Comprehensive Plan is being discussed, this matter should wait for its completion.  All regulation changes should be done in a slow, thoughtful process, and is concerned that this would set precedent.

Supervisor Tetor – should perhaps file this matter and study with other zoning changes.     
Attorney Bogle – as previously discussed, a measured approach should be taken to all zoning changes, and needs to be done with a unified effort.  Under SEQRA’s EAF, there could be impacts.  The Town Board may table this issue, study it more, or have more public comment.

Supervisor Tetor – suggests that the comment period be left open, and prepare an updated EAF statement.

Atty. Bogle – could definitely leave the matter open for more public comment, and get more input from the ZBA and the CAC for more analysis and their comments.

Councilwoman Stern – if these guest cottages become residential quarters, then an exchange of service is the same as rent.

Councilman Cadwallader - and they cannot be controlled.

Bob Butts – Can’t analyze quite like that.  Overall zoning is five acres; current regulations have guest cottages on ten acres.  With a cluster subdivision, the smaller lot size is allowed, but with more open space, there are different formulas.  The Waterlands subdivision was proposed with a conventional layout through an extensive process; that’s how 23 lots were arrive at.

Supervisor Tetor – a cluster subdivision has land set aside, but that won’t help with water treatment matters and soil types.  Some parcels could not handle two septics

Kathy Zeyher – the original guest cottage law did not include kitchens; it was amended to include kitchens.
Councilwoman Pastre – now they are treated as caretaker cottages.
A motion was then made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to go out of this public hearing and back into the regular Special Meeting,  but leave the Public Hearing open for further comments until the May 8th Town Board meeting.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  
NEW BUSINESS:

1. WATERLANDS: AGREEMENT ON WILLOWBROOK ROAD CHANGES AND A BOND REDUCTION / SCHEDULED AGREEMENT:  Supervisor Tetor stated that he and several others had met to go over this checklist, and Attorney Bogle had prepared a draft regarding work on Willowbrook Road with bonds and insurance.  Discussion followed and the Board agreed to hold off on this matter for now, perhaps until the end of the month, once the required documents were received and other Planning Board conditions were met.

2. TRANSFER OF FUNDS: RISK RETENTION ACCOUNT TO GENERAL FUND – LITIGATION EXPENSES:  A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Melissa Pastre, to transfer $546.09 from the Risk Retention Account, #3806573, to the General Fund, account # 3900018, to cover litigation expenses from Cuddy & Feder, invoice # 622323.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  

With no other business to attend to, a motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to close this special meeting at 8:08 PM.  Motion carried with all voting as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Melissa Pastre – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  The Board continued into their Workshop Meeting.









Respectfully submitted,
Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

